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A
ll too often, social innova-
tion leaders have given up 
on creating positive social 
change through public sec-
tor institutions, and instead 

focus their eff orts on creating nonprofi t and 
for-profi t organizations. That is a mistake. 
The public sector has many more resources 
and much more power than the nonprofi t 
sector, and more of a mandate to address so-
cial problems than does business.

In this issue of Stanford Social Inno-
vation Review, we have three articles that 
examine ways to engage the public sec-
tor to create positive social change. One 
of these is our cover story, “How Philan-
thropy Can Create Public Systems Change,” 
that explores how a group of funders and 
nonprofi ts reshaped California’s higher 
education and prison systems. 

Five years ago, few incarcerated Califor-
nians could access higher education, and 
when they got out of prison, they had a dif-
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fi cult time in college and university. Today, 
almost 6,000 men and women in 34 of the 
state’s 35 prisons are enrolled in classes 
taught by faculty from the state’s commu-
nity colleges. In addition, 30 of California’s 
115 community colleges, 9 of its 23 Califor-
nia State University campuses, and 6 of its 
10 University of California campuses now 
off er support programs for formerly incar-
cerated students. 

These dramatic improvements were the 
result of a strategy to change public insti-
tutions. “Thinking of existing government 
agencies as partners who present opportu-
nity, rather than as entities for friction, may 
be foreign to some advocacy groups and 
foundation staff ,” the authors write. Govern-
ment agencies often deserve criticism, but 

“they will still be here after advocacy orga-
nizations lose their champions and philan-
thropy moves on to diff erent priorities.” 

Our Case Study, “A Community Foun-
dation for the Nation,” takes a diff erent 

look at the role of the public sector. In 1959, 
the French government created Fondation 
de France, a community foundation for the 
entire country that is partly governed by 
public sector employees and works closely 
with government institutions to launch 
and eventually take over new programs.

This model is diff erent from most coun-
tries’, where foundations by design function 
independent of government. Nevertheless, 
Fondation de France is an interesting exam-
ple of how government and philanthropy 
can work closely to tackle social ills. 

The third article is “Codesigning Better 
Futures with Citizens.” Most citizens only 
have infl uence over public policy or govern-
ment programs when they vote. It needn’t 
be that way. In Singapore, New Zealand, and 
France, the national government engaged 
ordinary people in policymaking and pro-
gram design. In New Zealand, 45,000 peo-
ple participated in discussions to help the 
national government reform its educational 
system, leading to new approaches to early 
learning, reform of vocational education, 
and reviews of curricula. 

“By opening space for public discussion 
where people can feel heard and respected, 
democratic societies can not only achieve 
better results, but also restore a level of 
trust in institutions and a sense of belong-
ing to communities that are dangerously 
crumbling,” writes the author. —ERIC NEE
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